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May 7, 2008
The Honorable Julia Patterson 

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E 

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration and adoption is a proposed ordinance to amend King County code to implement recommendations from the Snoqualmie Flood Farm Task Force that were identified in its report that was transmitted to the council on January 31, 2008, as required by Ordinance 15883 and Motion 12559.
These proposed regulations apply to the five Agricultural Production Districts (APD’s) in the county.  They are intended specifically to provide increased flood protection to agricultural landowners in the Snoqualmie APD, the Lower Green APD and the Middle Green APD.  This package will allow landowners to improve or expand their agricultural operations and will maintain the county’s excellent standards for long term flood plain management.  

The code changes included in the proposed ordinance:

· Adds a definition for “farm pad,” which is similar to features we have formerly called critter pads or livestock flood sanctuaries, but will also allow the storage of equipment, supplies, poultry and agricultural products - including a building for protection;
· Allows farm pads in the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) floodway; 

· Eliminates the requirement for a base flood depth and velocity analysis for non-residential agricultural structures; 

· Allows agricultural accessory structures and certain public purpose structures where the base flood depth exceeds three feet and the base flood velocity exceeds three feet per second;

· Allows nonresidential agricultural accessory structures in the FEMA floodway within an APD;
· Allows nonresidential agricultural accessory buildings to be wet flood-proofed outright if they are assessed at less than $65,000; and

· Allows the Department of Development and Environmental Services (DDES) director to approve an alteration exception to wet flood-proofed nonresidential agricultural accessory buildings of higher value and requires a notice that flood insurance rates will be assessed at the rate based on the risk to which the building is exposed.
All elevated structures and farm pads must meet the standards for zero-rise and compensatory storage.  Because compensatory storage opportunities are scarce in some areas of the Snoqualmie Valley, the Task Force recommended a compensatory storage bank.  The following code amendments will provide flexibility in implementing the compensatory storage standards:
· Amend the definition of “compensatory storage” to remove the standard that flood storage capacity be replaced at corresponding one-foot elevation contour intervals;

· Define equivalent elevation as having similar relationship to ordinary high water and to the best available 10-year, 50-year and 100-year water surface profiles; and
· Allow the use of a compensatory storage bank if compensatory storage cannot be found on site.
The allowance of nonresidential agriculture accessory structures in the FEMA floodway will allow these structures to be built on farm pads.  This makes the protection of supplies and equipment much more feasible because they can be stored in a dry location throughout the winter.  While the repair of existing homes is allowed, we do not recommend permitting new residential home construction in the floodway.  This position is consistent with state law that prohibits new residential construction in the flood way because of public safety concerns.
Even with the proposed regulatory changes, it can be expensive for farmers to meet the protective standards, complete the required analyses, and pay the permit costs.  I believe these costs should be shared in partnership between the farmers and the county.  As part of my proposed 2009 budget I am likely to support Recommendation Number Three of the Snoqualmie Flood-Farm Task Force Report (January, 2008) that recommends spending up to $100,000 per year of Flood Control Zone District funds to used as a cost share for elevations, expenses in hydraulic modeling and permit expenses. 
I am pleased that the county has been able to respond so quickly to the urgent needs identified by farmers after the November 2006 floods.  If you have any questions or concerns about these proposed code changes, please feel free to contact Mark Isaacson, Division Director of the Water and Land Resources Division in the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-6587.
I look forward to continuing to work with you on these challenging issues of agricultural viability and flood protection.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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